CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES **SEPTEMBER 15, 2017** 2104 W. LABURNUM AVENUE RICHMOND, VIRGINIA

MEMBERS/ALTERNATES PRESENT

MEMBERS/ALTERNATES NOT PRESENT

Voting:

Marcia R. Phillips (M-Chesterfield), Vice-Chair Mark Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer Edward Watson (M-Hopewell), Director Lee Slöppy (M-Ashland) Robert L. Dunn (M-Chesterfield) Scott Zaremba (M-Chesterfield)

William E. Henley (A-Colonial Heights)

Leigh Dunn (M-Goochland)

Stephen Chidsey, (M-Hanover)

Marcia E. Kelley (M-Henrico)

Robert C. Whiteman (M-Henrico)

James H. Burrell (A-New Kent)

William Riggleman (A-Petersburg)

Johnny Melis (A-Powhatan)

David McNeel (M-Richmond)

J. Allen Lane (M-Henrico), Chairman Patricia Paige (M-New Kent), Secretary Jennifer Schontag (A-Ashland) Zach Trogdon (A-Charles City) Jeffrey T. Howard (A-Chesterfield) Clay Bowles (A-Chesterfield) Doug Smith (M-Colonial Heights) Dwayne Jones (A-Goochland) Scott Wyatt (M-Hanover) Randy Hardman (A-Hanover) Michael Flagg (A-Hanover) Chip England (A-Henrico) Bentley Chan (A-Henrico) Monique Robertson (A-Hopewell) James H. Burrell (A-New Kent) Daniel Harrison (M-Petersburg) Elliot Danburg (M-Powhatan) George Poulson (M-Prince George)

Rod M. Compton (A-Prince George)

Non-Voting:

Al Pace (A-Chesterfield) Jon Clary (A-Henrico)

Staff:

Kimberly A. Hynes, Executive Director Richard Nolan, Director of Operations Teresa Eckhout, Accounting and Financial Manager Nancy W. Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager Reginald D. Thompson, Operations Technician Stephanie Breaker, Customer Service Supervisor

Guests:

Valerie Brockett, Prince George County John Gregory, Fountainhead Properties LLC With a quorum in attendance Vice-Chair Marcia R. Phillips (M-Chesterfield) called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

CHAIRMAN'S AGENDA

Item No. 1: Public Comment Period

Vice-Chair Phillips opened the public comment period and stated that anyone from the public wishing to address the Board would have three (3) minutes to make their comments. The first and only speaker to address the Board was Mr. John Gregory of Fountainhead Properties LLC.

Mr. Gregory of Clopton Siteworks began by introducing himself and stating that usually and too often, Clopton Siteworks is referred to as "the warehouse in Richmond" and he wanted to provide some background to the Board. Mr. Gregory informed the Board that Clopton Siteworks is a 25-acre economic revitalization project on the Jefferson Davis Corridor dedicated to turning old, obsolete tobacco drying barns into modern spaces for small businesses creating hundreds of permanent jobs in the poorest part of our City. While the decline of tobacco production in Richmond has affected all of us to some extent, no area has been hit harder than Jeff Davis. Entire neighborhoods in this part of southside were supported by this industry.

Mr. Gregory continued, "On our site alone, 25 acres, Phillip Morris used to provide hundreds of good paying jobs that did not require college degrees. Now, today, those are all gone. There is a 21% unemployment rate and 42% of families in this neighborhood live in poverty. Over the past decade we have met some wonderful people on Jeff Davis and over the course of conversations, stories began to unfold. Losing the Phillip Morris job they had for 10 years and was all they had known; their spouse losing their job and their benefits; having their car repossessed and realizing they didn't have a way to get out to Short Pump where all the new jobs were, unable to sell their house for more than their mortgage because of rising crime reports and living in fear of gunshots down the street; a public school system that failed them; prior City administrations that turned a blind eye; a community forgotten."

Continuing, Mr. Gregory said "Now our company, Fountainhead primarily does affordable housing, but a few years ago Councilwoman Reva Trammell came to us and asked us if we could get some development going in her district because no one else would touch it. The old Phillip Morris tobacco drying warehouses were sitting there vacant and maybe we could make something of them. We knew then and for the past three years, we have been trying to figure out how to bring jobs to Jeff Davis. We began tackling challenge after challenge including: upgrading water and sewer, upgrading power, bringing everything up to code and making it accessible for the disabled. We began construction to create modern, flexible offices for small businesses and along the way rented out the other non-renovated warehouses to other small businesses for pretty nominal rates.

As of a few months ago, it was finally all starting to come together. Eight business has moved into the first 4 building phase of 26 buildings and they all expect to grow. They brought 80 jobs with them. By the end of the project, we are projecting to bring over 500 jobs to Jeff Davis. So, its heart wrenching when we discovered what had been abandoned in our warehouse that is next on the path of development and how much it will cost to remove. This project cannot bear that cost without making deep cuts elsewhere and can't afford to provide all of the upgrades to help small businesses to grow, and can't afford to keep the momentum of bringing new jobs to Jeff Davis going."

Vice Chairman Phillips indicated that his 3 minutes were up and asked Mr. Gregory to wrap up. He continued, "Last month, one of the Board members from Hanover County spoke about how he

couldn't go back in good faith to the citizens and ask them to pay more and I sympathize with that, but I just hope this board realizes there are two sides to that point. You are asking our project, our community to pay the price and while the people of Jeff Davis are used to disappointment, this is just one more burden they just shouldn't have to bear."

Vice-Chair Phillips asked if there was anyone else that would like to speak. With no further requests to address the Board, Vice-Chair Phillips closed the public comment period.

Item No. 2: Minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 18, 2017

Vice Chair Phillips opened the floor for a motion to accept the minutes of the regular meeting of August 18, 2017 as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), and carried that the minutes of the August 18, 2017 Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors meeting be approved as submitted.

Item No. 3: Chairman's Report

Mrs. Phillips, Vice-Chair reported that Chairman Lane regretfully could not attend the meeting because he is not feeling well.

Item No. 4: Audit Committee Report

Mr. Mark Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer reported that the Audit Committee met with Brown & Edwards, CVWMA audit firm to review the results of the audit. He noted that this is the last audit under the current contract with Brown & Edwards as there are no more extensions. He thanked the Audit Committee Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield) and Mr. C. Bowles (A-Chesterfield) for their help and work on the audit. Staff has done an exemplary job as CVWMA has received the Certificate of Excellence in Financial Reporting from the Government Finance Officer's Association for the last 20 annual financial reports and we are optimistic based on the reports from Brown & Edwards this will be our 21st year receiving the prestigious award.

Mr. Kukoski (M. Richmond) then turned the floor over to Mrs. Teresa Eckhout, CVWMA Accounting and Financial Manager to provide the details of fiscal year 2016-2017. Mrs. Eckhout informed the Board that since this was the final year of the Contract with Brown & Edwards, the CVWMA would be issuing a Request for Proposals (RFP) for Audit Services sometime after the first of the calendar year.

2017 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR)

Mrs. T. Eckhout referred the Board to the 2017 CAFR provided to each Board member. She reported that the Authority received an unmodified opinion, (unqualified opinion) again, which is the best rating. Brown & Edwards found no material weaknesses in the internal control structure during the audit. The CAFR format has not changed and is presented in four sections: Introductory, Financial, Statistical, and Compliance.

Mrs. T. Eckhout reported that the Introductory Section contains a transmittal letter to the Board of Directors that provides information on economic conditions and major initiatives of the Authority. She noted that this section includes a copy of the *Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting* from the Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA), for the 2016 CAFR, which CVWMA received for the 20th consecutive year. She mentioned that the report also

includes a listing of Authority Board members and Administrative staff, as well as the Authority's organizational chart.

Continuing, Mrs. T. Eckhout reported that the Financial Section contains the auditors' unmodified opinion and managements' discussion and analysis summarizing financial activity for the year. This section also provides the financial statements for the Authority's major funds, which include the General Fund, Residential Recycling Fund, Drop-off Recycling Fund, Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) and Waste Transfer and Disposal Funds. She added that the major fund designation is based on revenues and/or assets in that fund. Although the Drop-off Fund does not meet the criteria of the GASB of a major fund, it was included because of the visibility in the region as one of CVWMA's initial recycling funds. Mrs. T. Eckhout stated that remaining funds are included as one major fund that are grouped together in a column called Special Waste. She added that the Required Supplementary Information section includes the disclosure of the Virginia Retirement System (VRS) and the other post-employment benefit plan.

Mrs. T. Eckhout reported that the Net Assets on June 30, 2017 were \$753,367 which is an increase of 9.4% or \$64,448. Net Assets represents 4.9% of the 2018 Total Operating Budget, which 5% is the target established by the Board several years ago. Of the \$64,448 Net Income, \$16,130 is attributable to the annual retirement adjustment. Remaining net income is a result of the Authority netting more money (\$39,700) on the sale of recyclable materials; an increase in interest income and purchasing card rebate; realization of over \$7,800 from the sale of 2 vehicles; financial penalties assessed to contractors (\$17,000); and savings on a vacancy in the part-time customer service representative position which was not filled until later in the year.

Mrs. T. Eckhout reported the Statistical section provides more details about CVWMA activities. She mentioned the operating revenues increased by 7.8% from last year to \$15,809,592 and about 93% of the revenues and expenses are passed through to the participating localities, depending on program participation. More localities are taking advantage of Authority programs. Chesterfield County makes up 27% of CVWMA revenues. As the largest jurisdiction in the CVWMA service area, CVWMA provides residential recycling, hauling and disposal from 2 convenience centers and a host of other programs for the County.

Mrs. Eckhout reported that Contractual Expenses have increased proportionate to Operating Revenues. In addition, Administrative Expenses have remained consistent over the last 10 years while contract related revenue and program participation has grown.

Mrs. T. Eckhout stated that the annual report is due to the Virginia Auditor of Public Accounts by September 30th. The report will also be submitted to the Government Finance Officers Association again this year for the Certificate of Achievement program. She added that the audit committee has reviewed the CAFR and Staff recommends approval of the report and transmittal to the APA.

A motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover), and carried that the 2017 CAFR be approved and submitted to the Virginia Auditor of Public Accounts.

Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), Treasurer thanked staff for an excellent job on the CAFR. Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield) reiterated Mr. Kukoski's sentiment and applauded staff for the excellent work over the last 20 years on financial reporting.

STAFF AGENDA

Item No. 5: Residential Recycling Program Update

Mr. Rich Nolan, CVWMA Director of Operations, reported that the fiscal year to date (first 2 months), 6,258 tons were collected through the Residential Recycling Program, consistent with the previous year. He referred the Board to a slide with the breakdown of volumes by jurisdictions. Staff continues to see improvement in the volumes. Mr. Nolan noted CVWMA and jurisdictions participating in the recycling program provide by TFC Recycling, are currently receiving a recycling rebate of \$22.08 per ton (contract provides for a floor of \$20 and ceiling of \$25). This is due to the increase in commodity pricing, particularly cardboard and mixed paper. For the month of August \$67,894 was given back to the localities from this program compared to \$60,924 in August 2016, \$6,970 more, mostly due to the additional \$2.08/ton rebate. Year to date, \$125,935 rebate was given back to localities vs \$115,000 a year ago, an over \$10,000 increase.

Mr. R. Nolan also mentioned that there were 632 total misses vs. 503 for the same time period last year. Many of the misses are in the City of Richmond, where TFC has hired new drivers who are learning to navigate the alleys in the City.

Mr. D. McNeel (M-Richmond) asked if the value of the recyclables are expected to go down because of the hurricanes and damage in the Gulf Coast area. Mr. Nolan responded that it's not likely. He noted that plastics are made with petroleum, and if oil prices go up because of the situation in Texas, that typically drives up the demand and thus the price for recycled plastics. Mr. Nolan also stated that metal prices will be jumping next month from a current price of \$160/ton to \$210/ton. The metal markets are usually driven by the Chinese markets.

Item No. 6: Municipal Solid Waste (MSW) Program

Mr. Reginald Thompson, CVWMA Operations Technician, reported that the month of August was an average month for County Waste, with 10 misses in Ashland and 31 misses recorded for the Chesterfield tax relief program. He mentioned for CFS, the misses recorded were 69 in Colonial Heights, and 149 in each Hopewell and Petersburg. Trash collection was on a one day slide following the Labor Day Holiday and all collections were made by the end of the week. CFS is current on all cart deliveries.

Item No. 7: Operations and Program Statistics

Mr. Thompson mentioned that CFS has confirmed that all drop-off recycling containers have been painted and the new decals have been adhered. Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover) stated that all the roll-off containers have been painted but not the Front-End Load (FEL) Containers, to which Mr. Thompson confirmed.

Mr. Nolan referred to the monthly program statistics distributed. For the month of August, the Authority and participating localities are enjoying increases in revenue from several programs. CVWMA has received \$185,000 in revenue from various programs year to date, compared to \$151,000 a year ago. The increase is being driven by the uptick in commodity prices. For example, cardboard was \$90/ton last year compared to \$160/ton this year. Mixed paper prices are up and metal prices are also projected to rise.

Continuing, Mr. Nolan informed the Board the CVWMA issued an RFP for yard waste processing. The proposals are due by 2:00pm today, Friday September 15, 2017. Staff and the selection committee will be recommending contractor(s) for award at a future meeting.

Lastly, Mr. Nolan indicated that staff has been monitoring the hurricane status in the Atlantic. Currently, it appears that Hurricane Jose will not impact central Virginia. Mrs. K. Hynes, CVWMA Executive Director followed up informing the Board that all of the Disaster Recovery and Debris Monitoring Contracts have been executed and most of the CVWMA jurisdictions have signed the Service Agreements. She indicated sending all of the applicable information to member localities that will be needed to activate a contract in the event of a storm or other event.

Continuing, Mrs. Hynes updated the Board on the situation with CRT TVs and monitors stored in the warehouse in Richmond. She indicated that she continues to work with the Executive Committee and legal counsel on the issue. Further, she informed the Board, she met with Felipe Wright, Owner of eWaste Tech Systems and he maintains that eWaste Tech is responsible and will be working to remove and recycle the material in the coming months. Mr. Wright relayed that he continues to work with investors in his company and he indicated some plans that are projected to come to fruition at the end of this month that will allow him the ability to begin removing the material in the warehouse. Mrs. Hynes relayed that Mr. Wright plans to begin removal in October and at the very latest should be completed by the end of the calendar year. Mrs. Hynes also relayed that Mr. Wright's estimates include it will take 12-14 truckloads at a cost of \$3,600 per truckload which includes transportation, processing, labor and supplies, therefore an estimated total cost between \$52,000-\$60,000.

Mrs. Hynes also informed the Board that late yesterday, Mr. Jim Snyder, CVWMA legal counsel received letter from the attorneys for Fountainhead Properties and that a copy had been provided to the Board. The letter is a claim for damages and CVWMA will be working with Mr. Snyder and the Executive Committee in the next week to address and respond appropriately.

Item No. 8: Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Report

Mr. Nolan, reported that the TAC met on September 7 and discussed the ewaste which has already been covered. The TAC also discussed the Yard Waste RFP, which proposals are due later today, September 15. An evaluation committee has been formed to review the proposals. In addition, the Committee had an lengthy discussion on downstream vendors and the monitoring and documenting the handling and processing of material collected in CVWMA programs. The Committee has developed a Facility Audit Form which will be used to audit all CVWMA contractors to document the handling of waste to ensure environmental protection and proper handling, recycling and/or disposal.

Continuing, Mr. Nolan reported that the Solid Waste Management Plan is due to be updated in 2019 and the TAC is beginning the discussion for the update. There is concern regarding the future of airspace in the region and the political climate. The Plan does address airspace and while there may be sufficient capacity in and immediately outside the region, the cost to transport waste further could dramatically impact costs for disposal in the future.

Mr. Nolan informed the Board that the next meeting October 5, 2017 at 9:00am in the CVWMA's conference room.

Item No. 9: Public Information

September 2017 Waste Reduction News

Mrs. N. Drumheller, Public Affairs Manager in formed the Board that the September 2017 Waste Reduction news e-newsletter included Labor Day Holiday to Delay CVWMA Collections, CVWMA Customer Service Survey, Special Recycling Collection Events, Sept 23, How Will You...End Littering? The "How Will You...End Littering?" segment is a Keep America Beautiful Contest for High School Students in Grades 9-12. High School students will have the opportunity to create short Public Service Announcements (PSA) about litter. This contest information has also been shared with all of our member localities that have Litter Committees as well as some personal high school media contacts. The deadline to submit is October 13. CVWMA staff is happy to post and share any of the litter PSA videos created in our member localities.

James River Regional Cleanup Update

Mrs. Drumheller reminded the Board that the annual James River Regional Cleanup took place on Saturday, September 9. More than 750 volunteers in canoes, kayaks, paddle boats, powerboats and on shorelines picked up more than 600 bags of trash and 500 bags of recyclable material from 16 sites between Newport News and Lynchburg. Volunteers reported less trash and tires this year. Seven of CVWMA's 13 member localities hosted cleanup sites. (Richmond (5 sites), Chesterfield (3 sites), and Charles City, Goochland, Henrico, Powhatan and Petersburg each had 1 site.

Outreach and Education (August)

Continuing Mrs. Drumheller reported Staff responded to 14 requests for the month which included 10 presentations, 3 requests for educational materials and 1 media. (Business - 7 requests, Government - 6 requests, Media- 1 request), impacting at least 345 people and distributed 1,879 education materials. Processed requests per member locality include: Ashland (1), Chesterfield (3), Goochland (1), Hanover (2), Henrico (4), Prince George (1), Richmond (2), and Media (1). The primary focus area in August included summer camps and one locality Educator Workshop

Carton Council Education Grant Award

Mrs. Drumheller reported that The Carton Council, a national organization has awarded CVWMA \$5,000 for education to promote carton recycling. Staff will start on this education and outreach once the Board appropriates the funds and Mrs. T. Eckhout will share more during her Financial Report.

Recruitment

Mrs. Drumheller informed the Board that Staff is pleased to announce that Katherine Carney (Kate) will be starting as our new Recycling Education and Outreach Specialist on Monday, October 2. Ms. Carney has a lot of experience in recycling education and outreach as she was the Lead Educator for three years with Keep Greater Milwaukee Beautiful. Most recently, she worked as an In-School Math and Language Arts Tutor for University Instructors in several City of Richmond Public Schools working with small groups focusing on SOL skill areas. In addition, she worked at a summer camp in City of Petersburg this summer.

CVWMA Website/Social Media/Collection Day Email Reminders

Mrs. Drumheller mentioned the website continues to be popular and she directed the Board to the slide for website statistics. The public continues to frequent the recycling pages, our newsfeed and the event calendar. CVWMA continues to be very active on social media promoting outreach events, locality events, collection day information, recycle more, food and beverage carton recycling, etc. CVWMA also added 31 new "pins" to our Pinterest page which serve as educational resources boards on our Pinterest page. There were 1,198 impressions reported for the month. In addition, 276

people subscribed to the email reminder last month and the total is now up to 28,677 as of August 31, 2017.

Labor Day Holiday Messaging

Mrs. Drumheller indicated that Labor Day Holiday delays to residential recycling and trash collections were shared in a multiple of formats. Even with all of the messaging in place, our Customer Service team responded to over 2,200 calls in that one week and most of the calls were about collection day. One of our agenda items for the next Curbside Education Advisory Committee and Education Work Group is ways that our member localities can share information about holiday impacts to residential recycling and trash programs when they post closures impacting services.

Richmond Family Magazine

Mrs. Drumheller reported CVWMA and recycling was the Home Space feature in the September 2017 Richmond Family Magazine publication that serves areas from Ashland to Petersburg with over 43,000 copies given away for free each month. In addition, the article is online at http://richmondfamilymagazine.com/article/should-we-recycle/ as well as access to our Journey to the MRF video. There was no cost for this feature story. It came as result of our Regional Recycling Rate Press Release for calendar year 2016.

Customer Service Survey

Continuing Mrs. Drumheller indicated that Staff launched the Customer Service Survey today, September 15 to our external customers (the public) to assess service levels as part of our Strategic Plan, Goal 2 Customer Focus. The survey will run through Wednesday, November 15. Staff will be promoting the survey through website, collection day reminder, electronics email blast, monthly electronic newsletter and social media. A print copy is available for customers without online access as well as to use at local events. Information will be compiled and shared with members of the CVWMA Board of Directors as well as on our website in December.

Virginia Council Litter Prevention and Recycling Meeting/Mini Litter Workshop

Mrs. Drumheller reminded members that receive the DEQ Litter and Recycling Grant that the Virginia Council for Litter Prevention and Recycling is having a meeting and mini litter education workshop on Thursday, September 28 from 10 am - 2:30 pm at the Henrico Training Center. The meeting and workshop is free.

Curbside Education Advisory Committee and Education Work Group

Lastly, Mrs. Drumheller noted the next quarterly meeting of the Curbside Education Advisory Committee and Education Work Group will be held on Tuesday, October 24, at 10 am at County of Henrico Department of Public Utilities, 10401 Woodman Road, Glen Allen, VA. Our member focus for October will be Henrico County Solid Waste and Keep Henrico Beautiful. She thanked Mr. J. Clary (A-Henrico) for hosting the meeting.

Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield) asked what a "unique visitor" is referred to in the website statistics. Mrs. Drumheller responded that a unique visitor is counted by each individual email address that visits our website, so each unique visitor is a new visitor to the website.

Item No. 10: Financial Reports for August 2017

Financial Reports for August 2017

Mrs. T. Eckhout, reported the financial activity is consistent with previous months and the Authority continues to remain within total budget in all funds as of August 31, 2017. She stated that the Authority has a combined Net Income of \$509,851 year to date, and the net income will continue to

decrease as expenses are incurred throughout the remainder of the fiscal year. She added that the financial reports include an accounts receivable schedule which details the total amounts due to the Authority as of August 31st by jurisdiction and the amounts that are over 60 days past due. All jurisdictions are current on payments owed to the Authority.

Vice-Chair Phillips asked if there were any questions on the financial reports and opened the floor for a motion to accept and file the Financial Report for August 2017 as submitted. A motion was made by Mr. M. Kukoski (M-Richmond), seconded by, Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) and carried that the Financial Reports for August 2017 be approved and filed as submitted.

Item No. 11 Consideration of Resolution 18-02: Appropriating Grant Funds received from the Carton Council

Mrs. T. Eckhout referred the Board to the agenda packet which included **Resolution 18-02**. As mentioned earlier, CVMWA has received a \$5,000 grant from the Carton Council to further promote the recycling of Cartons specifically. **Resolution 18-02** will appropriate the \$5,000 funds received from the Carton Council to promote the recycling of cartons in the Residential Recycling Fund.

Vice-Chair Phillips opened the floor for a motion to approve **Resolution 18-02**. A motion was made by Mr. S. Chidsey (M-Hanover), seconded by Mrs. M. Kelley (M-Henrico) and carried that **Resolution 18-02** be approved as submitted.

Item No. 12: Administrative

Mrs. K. Hynes mentioned Staff is excited about the additional funds from the Carton Council to promote the recycling of cartons.

Mrs. Hynes mentioned she attended the national Resource Recycling Conference in Minneapolis MN, which was paid for through the Steve Thompson grant from the Recycling Partnership, honoring the previous Executive Director, a long time Ashland resident. She mentioned that she and Mr. R. Nolan will be attending the International Solid Waste Association and SWANA Conference in Baltimore at the end of the month.

Mrs. Hynes indicated that she looks forward to introducing the Board to Kate Carney, the new Recycling Education and Outreach Specialist. In addition, next month the Board will be recognizing and thanking Denise Ritchie, former Recycling Education and Outreach Specialist and Erica Long, former Administrative Assistant for their service to CVWMA and the region.

Mrs. Hynes went over the upcoming meetings; TAC meeting on Thursday, October 5 at 9:00 a.m., Executive Committee is meeting on Tuesday, October 10 at 2:00 p.m. and Board of Directors meeting is going to be held in Richmond on Friday, October 20 at 9:00 a.m. At the next Board meeting, Mrs. Hynes indicated that she will be providing a quarterly strategic plan update. Also, on October 24, the Curbside Education Advisory Committee will meet in Henrico at 10am.

Lastly, Mrs. Hynes mentioned that in addition to receiving the letter from Fountainhead Properties discussed earlier, she also received a petition signed by 168 people urging CVWMA to take care of the material in the warehouse, which she circulated for the Board's review.

Old/New Business

With no further business to come before the Board, Vice-Chair Phillips opened the floor for a motion to adjourn the CVWMA Board of Directors meeting at 9:44 a.m. The motion was made by Mr. R. Dunn (M-Chesterfield), seconded by Mr. R. Whiteman (M-Henrico) and carried that the September 15, 2017 Board of Directors' meeting be adjourned.



CERTIFICATE

I, J. Allen Lane, Chairman of the CVWMA, certify that the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the September 15, 2017 regular meeting of the Central Virginia Waste Management Authority (CVWMA) Board of Directors. These minutes were adopted at a CVWMA Board meeting held at 9:00 a.m., October 20, 2017. Given under my hand and seal of the CVWMA this 20th day of October 2017.

J. Allen Lane, Chairman

RESOLUTION 18-02

A resolution to amend the Residential Recycling Fund for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2017, and ending June 30, 2018, so as to appropriate grant funds awarded by the Carton Council to conduct education, outreach and promotion of the availability to recycle cartons in the region.

THE CENTRAL VIRGINIA WASTE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY RESOLVES:

1. That the budget designated as the Residential Recycling Fund Budget for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2017, and ending on June 30, 2018, is hereby amended as follows:

Account	2017-18 Approved Budget	Amendment	2017-18 Revised Budget
REVENUE ACCOUNT:			
Grants and Sponsorships	\$10,000	\$ 5,000	\$15,000
Net Increase		\$ 5,000	
EXPENSE ACCOUNT:			
Promotion and Education	\$45,000	\$ 5,000	\$50,000
Net Increase		\$ 5,000	

2. That this Appropriation Resolution shall be in full force and effect upon its passage.

Adopted this 15th of September 2017

ATTEST:

. Allen Lane, Chairman

	2 Gall (e Philippene) (iii)
	radioenven)(23/11/14)
×	The state of the s